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It’s November and we’re off with the race that stops a nation. While this is normally a 
given, the fact that the Spring Carnival is going ahead, and overseas travel is back on the 
agenda, is a welcome sign that Australia is getting back to business. 
 
All eyes were on the September quarter inflation figures in October, as speculation 
mounted that the Reserve Bank may be forced to raise interest rates sooner than planned. 
The Consumer Price Index (CPI) rose 0.8% in the September quarter while the annual rate 
eased from 3.8% to 3%, although this was distorted by the end of free childcare in the 
September quarter last year. A more accurate measure is underlying inflation, which rose 
to a 6-year high of 2.1% in the year to September.  
 
Rising fuel and construction costs were the main culprits, as global supply chain 
disruptions pushed import prices up 6.4% over the year to September. Australia’s national 
average petrol price hit a record 169.5c a litre in October, as rising demand and supply 
constraints pushed the price of Brent Crude to a three year high. Inflation fears lifted 
the Australian dollar to US75.2c, up 4% over the month, while the interest rate on 3-year 
Australian government bonds lifted 82 basis points over the month to 1.14%.  
 
Inflation fears also dented consumer confidence in the final week of October, but the ANZ-
Roy Morgan rating still ended the month higher at 106.8. Rising business optimism saw 
the NAB business confidence index lift from -5.5 to +13 points in September.  
 
We are unlikely to get a clear picture on inflation until supply pressures ease. The Reserve 
Bank has stated it won’t lift rates until inflation is ‘’sustainably” within its 2-3% target band 
and wages growth is above 3%.
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